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Division 13: Mines and Petroleum, $89 710 000 � 
Hon Giz Watson, Chair. 

Hon Norman Moore, Minister for Mines and Petroleum. 

Mr R. Sellers, Director General.  

Dr T. Griffin, Executive Director, Geological Survey of Western Australia. 

Mr J.A.J. Hawke, General Manager, Finance/Chief Financial Officer. 

Mr M. Russell, Executive Director, Resources Safety. 

The CHAIR: On behalf of the Legislative Council Estimates and Financial Operations Committee, I welcome 
you to today�s hearing. Before we begin, I must ask you to take either the oath or affirmation. 

[Witnesses took the oath or affirmation.] 

The CHAIR: This hearing is being held in public although there is discretion available to the committee to hear 
evidence in private either of its own motion or at a witness�s request. If for some reason you wish to make a 
confidential statement during today�s proceedings, you should request that the evidence be taken in closed 
session before answering the question. 

Government agencies and departments have an important role and duty in assisting Parliament to scrutinise the 
budget papers on behalf of the people of Western Australia. The committee values that assistance. 

Members are asked to sit towards the front of the chamber on the non-government benches where practicable so 
that witnesses will not have to turn their head to the back of the chamber when answering questions. 

For the information of members, these proceedings will be reported by Hansard. The daily Hansard will be 
available tomorrow morning, and will be circulated as per normal house sitting days. It will be given 1.5 line 
spacing to make it easier for members to make corrections in the daily and for those pages of the daily Hansard 
to be returned to the Hansard office. The cut-off date for corrections will be indicated on the bottom of each 
page. 

It will greatly assist Hansard if when referring to the Budget Statements volumes or the consolidated account 
estimates, members give the page number, item, program, amount, and so on in preface to their questions. 

If supplementary information is to be provided, I ask your cooperation in ensuring that it is delivered to the 
committee�s clerk within five working days of receipt of the questions. An example of the required Hansard style 
for the documents has been provided to your advisers. 

The committee reminds agency representatives to respond to questions in a succinct manner and to limit the 
extent of personal observations. 

For the benefit of members and Hansard, I ask the minister to introduce his advisers to the committee, and for 
each adviser to please state their full name, contact address and the capacity in which they appear before the 
committee. 

[Witnesses Introduced.] 

The CHAIR: At this time, I would ask each of the witnesses whether they have read, understood and completed 
the �Information for Witnesses� form.  

The Witnesses: Yes. 

The CHAIR: Do all the witnesses fully understand the meaning and effect of the provisions of that document? 

The Witnesses: Yes.  

The CHAIR: I indicate to members that there are some tabled answers to questions that were provided on 
notice. Those answers are now tabled and, therefore, are in the public realm.  

Hon JON FORD: My first group of questions come under the heading �3% Efficiency Dividend� on page 204 
of the Budget Statements. The first line item I will refer to is �Graduate Recruitment Program�, which shows a 
$300 000 reduction that is ongoing into the out years. Can the minister explain to which skills that applies; which 
skills set of graduates this targets; where the graduates would have been employed within the program; how the 
program would have operated; which tasks the graduates would have done; and whether there is still a graduate 
program?  

Hon NORMAN MOORE: This is part of the three per cent efficiency dividend, as the member identified. I 
need to make the point that it was necessary in the context of the budget to identify savings across the agency. 
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These are the dividends that we believe can be implemented without having any significant impact on front-line 
services or service delivery.  

The graduate recruitment program will no longer be funded centrally. It will be maintained through the 
recruitment of graduates to identify vacant positions. New graduates will continue to receive the same level of 
development as previously occurred from in-house staff. One of my advisers may be able to give the detail to the 
question the member asked about which sorts of graduates this refers. 

Hon JON FORD: If it is not a short answer, I am happy for the question to be taken on notice.  

[4.20 pm] 

Dr T. Griffin: It is a relatively short answer. Previously, it was funded centrally through the department. We are 
now funding it through each of the separate areas of the department. The reason we are able to do that is that we 
have recognised that there are always some vacancies in the organisation, and we are using those vacancies to fill 
our graduate programs rather than having separate funding for it.  

Hon JON FORD: In the same section is a line item for the resource safety division. It shows a reduction of 
$196 000 in 2008-09 and $484 000 in 2009-10, with cuts continuing in the out years, making a total of around 
$1.5 million. How were these savings realised in the 2008-09 year, what does this mean in the 2009-10 year and 
how will they be achieved?  

Hon NORMAN MOORE: Fundamentally, it relates to extending time lines in information technology systems 
being developed in the department and to reducing some administrative overheads. If the member would like 
some more details, I will ask Mr Russell to provide that information.  

Mr M. Russell: It is a rephasing of the IT development program. It is quite intensive. There are opportunities for 
us to mesh better with what is happening nationally in relation to data gathering for incident and accident data. 
All we are doing is putting back the time frame. The work will still be done.  

Hon NORMAN MOORE: The member may be aware of a move for a national mine safety regime. Discussions 
about that are being held at ministerial level. There may well be some uniformity across the nation if it does not 
mean that we would ultimately come to the lowest common denominator. I can assure the member that this 
saving for the three per cent is having no effect on mine safety in mine sites. There are not enough resources for 
that, as the member knows. It is exactly the same as the member had when he was the minister responsible for 
mine safety, so he will know that it was not enough. As I have told the house, we are looking at a range of 
strategies and measures to provide us with additional funds to significantly upgrade our capacity to manage mine 
safety.  

Hon JON FORD: I would now like to move on to page 206 of budget paper No 2 and the table headed 
�Outcomes and Key Effectiveness Indicators�. I apologise to the house, but I will quickly read part of it because 
it is an important precursor. The indicator is set to a total of the frequency of work-related injury and disease per 
million hours worked in the mining industry. The other one is the frequency of work-related injury and disease 
per million hours worked in the petroleum industry. Another one is the number of dangerous goods storage and 
transport accidents with a reference to notation (b), which states � 

Although the Department allocates resources to education and enforcement safety, it is not appropriate 
for the regulator to set targets for industry safety performance. As a result of the transfer of the 
Resources Safety Division functions from DOC to DMP this indicator is no longer applicable. 
Accordingly, the indicator will be removed as part of the 2010-11 budget.  

Why are these not appropriate indicators for the regulators set for the industry? Should not the minister or the 
department be setting the standard or letting miners know what the WA community expects from them? How 
will the minister, the community and the Parliament judge the effectiveness of the department? In relation to 
dangerous goods, how does the minister intend to look at the performance in regard to the carriage of 
community-sensitive issues such as lead, fuel, LNG or possibly uranium in the future? 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: I might ask Mr Russell whether he can provide a response to that.  

Mr M. Russell: The issue of key performance indicators for measuring the success of what the government does 
with safety and regulation has always been problematic. The easy way out in the past has been to use measures 
that measure industry�s performance rather than the regulator�s performance. We have done some work on that. 
What we intend to do is adopt a range of more sensitive measures. We are taking the benefit of experience with 
other agencies, such as the National Offshore Petroleum Safety Authority, and we are trying to look at some lead 
indicators rather than just lag indicators. To give an example of the sorts of indicators that we would use in the 
future to measure our performance, they would include the number of inspections; the number of audits; the 
number of successful audits, so that we can actually measure a trend and see what is coming up over a period of 
time; and the response rate for approvals, in particular for safety-case submissions for the onshore petroleum 
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sector and safety-case submissions for major-hazard facilities. We are trying to get smarter performance 
indicators that measure the effort and performance of the department. 

Hon JON FORD: I think that is great from an internal government and department perspective, but surely the 
desirable outcomes of all these are to minimise fatalities, injuries of any kind and environmental events, and, 
purely from a physical perspective, the protection of the asset. That is something that companies use and that the 
community understands. I appreciate what Mr Russell is saying about the KPI, but I do not understand why the 
department would remove it.  

Hon NORMAN MOORE: I am happy to talk about whether we might include KPIs again if there is any benefit 
to be had in continuing them, but, as Mr Russell has explained, there is a better way of assessing the 
effectiveness of the agency�s performance by looking at different KPIs. That is what Mr Russell was seeking to 
explain to the member. This simply refers to what is happening in the industry but has no reflection on the 
capacity of the agency to do its job properly. As the KPIs relate to the agency�s performance, it is appropriate 
that they should have some relevance to the agency�s performance as opposed to the industry�s performance. I 
am happy to take on board the member�s comments, and maybe we can do that.  

Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: The minister provided an answer relating to page 203 and to appropriations, expenses 
and cash assets. The answer indicated for 2000-01, 602 full-time equivalents, but there was no identification of 
allocation for, say, May 2008. Is there such an FTE allocation? 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: Forgive me, but the member has lost me.  

Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: It is page 203 of volume 1. 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: I will ask Mr Hawke to reply, but I am still trying to find where I am. 

Mr J.A.J. Hawke: It would be information available, but we do not have it with us currently. There would be 
information in the printed estimates for that time. It certainly would reflect the position at 30 June in the budget 
for the previous year.  

Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: May I ask for supplementary information to be provided? 

Mr J.A.J. Hawke: That information can be provided. 

[Supplementary Information No F1.] 
Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: Can the minister show us how many additional staff since 1999, 2000 and 2001 there 
are for each of the department�s functions? Again, that is a question that most probably needs to go on notice. 

[Supplementary Information No F2.] 
Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: Again, this is most probably a supplementary question. For each of those functions 
how many new staff have been allocated since 1999, 2000 and 2001? 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: Bearing in mind that I was not minister for most of that time, can the member put 
that on notice? 

Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: Certainly. 

The CHAIR: Was the member about to add something else to that question? 

Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: No, that is fine.  

[Supplementary Information No F3.] 
[4.30 pm] 

Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: Minister, in the whole budget, I saw no allocation in any way, shape or form to deal 
with prospective uranium mining and the extra staff that may be needed as a result of that activity. I note that in 
other states, there are up to 100 staff working specifically in those areas. The Greens (WA) asked the Minister 
for Environment whether she was putting on any extra staff, and she said it was in your bailiwick.  

Hon NORMAN MOORE: In respect of uranium mining, Western Australia does not have a uranium mine at 
the present time. The government has a policy position that it will allow uranium mining under very stringent 
conditions. At this time, there has been no application to mine for uranium in Western Australia. My 
understanding is that in respect to Yeelirrie, BHP Billiton had sought advice from commonwealth and state 
environmental protection authorities on what level of assessment would be necessary for that project to proceed. 
As the member would know, it is also covered by a state agreement act, and there is some expectation that 
sometime down the track BHP may mine that particular deposit. But there is no way in the world that anybody 
will be mining uranium in the context of this budget, and to start allocating funds for that potentiality is reckless. 
I do not know from where the member gets the figure of 100 extra staff in a department, because Mr Sellers, who 
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is alongside me now, used to be the director general in the Northern Territory, and the number of extra staff 
managing uranium mining in that jurisdiction�I think he said�could be counted on the fingers of one hand.  

Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: My understanding is the Office of the Supervising Scientist has a staff of 
approximately 100.  

Mr R. Sellers: The Office of the Supervising Scientist is a commonwealth agency. The territory government has 
a very limited number within its agency. My additional comment is, of course, that the potential for activity in 
uranium is well known. A working group is looking at the legislation and the possible requirements for extra 
staff and other things, and it will report to government late this month or early next month.  

Hon NORMAN MOORE: Can I add that we have had a very close look at what regulations exist in Western 
Australia for sand mining and other mining activities that involve radioactive materials. We believe that a lot of 
our current law on these matters is transferable to uranium mining, but we are going through that with a fine 
toothcomb. It is my intention, if Western Australia has a uranium mine, that it will operate to world�s best 
practice in respect of environmental and safety issues. We are also looking very carefully at whether we will 
require additional staff. If the time comes that there is mining, we will provide the necessary staff to manage it in 
a way that I believe is appropriate and proper.  

Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: In relation to the proposed outcomes of the industry working group, I see nothing 
allocated within the budget for what we refer to as the decision-making authority. Will that decision-making 
authority be managed by the Department of Mines and Petroleum or the Department of State Development; and, 
if so, is there to be an allocation given the proposals?  

Hon NORMAN MOORE: First, I am not aware of what the member means by �decision-making authority� in 
respect of this matter. The industry working group was a group of individuals whom I brought together to 
provide me with advice on the approvals process, which I am told by everybody in the mining industry is one of 
the great impediments to the development of the resource sector in Western Australia. That report has been 
provided to me as a member of the cabinet subcommittee, so the report is part of cabinet deliberations. I am sure 
the member does not have a copy of it, in which case I expect that the member does not know what the 
recommendations are. If the member does, well, good on him! The notion the member is putting forward is that 
somehow or other the decision-making authority in respect of approvals would be either DMP or the Department 
of State Development. I do not know what the member means by that.  

Hon JOCK FERGUSON: I refer to the fourth dot point under �Significant Issues Impacting the Agency� on 
page 205. It is claimed in the fourth dot point that a record number of 7 921 tenement applications were 
determined. Did this take place between 31 March 2008 and 31 March 2009, or in the nine months prior to 31 
March, which would make the starting point June 2008? 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: Is the member referring to the fourth dot point under �Significant Issues Impacting 
the Agency�? 

Hon JOCK FERGUSON: Yes. It is the dot point that refers to new mineral tenement applications. What were 
the reasons behind these figures, and how were they achieved? Was it because of the extra money invested by 
the previous government? Were there any external elements contributing to these figures? 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: I will ask one of the officers to provide further detail on the figures, but I will say 
that the previous government put up an additional $40 million contribution to the approvals process. The 
member may have read an Auditor General�s report of September last year in which it was stated that the 
additional money delivered no outcomes whatsoever. I recommend that the member read that Auditor General�s 
report so he knows what happened to that money. 

Dr T. Griffin: The reduction in the number of applications awaiting processing was largely based on funding 
provided by the previous government of $3 million over four years. There was $1 million provided for each of 
the first two years and $500 000 for each of the subsequent two years. That made a big impact on our capacity to 
reduce backlogs, and as a result we have managed to deal with the very high levels of new applications coming 
in, and the backlog has been reduced. As the member will see in the budget papers, the target is to reduce the 
backlog to 5 000 by 2010. We are on target to do that. 

Hon JOCK FERGUSON: I return to my first question. I asked whether any external elements contributed to 
this figure.  

Hon NORMAN MOORE: External elements that might have affected these figures? 

Hon JOCK FERGUSON: Yes. 

Dr T. Griffin: We had a lot of mining lease applications that needed to be dealt with. When we compared our 
processing rates with those of other states, we discovered that we were allowing mining lease applications to 
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come in even though the applicants were not ready to mine; it was simply a way for them to get guarantee of 
tenement by moving from an exploration licence. The regulations and the legislation were therefore changed to 
allow people to revert from a mining lease application to an exploration licence. That helped us clear up a lot of 
those applications. I do not know whether that is an external impact, but it allowed us to clear up the backlog to 
some degree.  

[4.40 pm] 

Hon PHILIP GARDINER: I refer to page 204 and the appropriation for PACE��Plan for Accelerating 
Exploration�. I am aware that that money is coming out of royalties for regions. Has the department made any 
assessment of the probability of getting a discovery from the $20 million a year for four years that will be 
invested through PACE? If the information that the department has provided to a company about exploration 
activity does result in a successful mining venture for that company, does the minister have any intention of 
imposing upon that company�quite separate from a royalty�any charge in an endeavour to recoup some of that 
$20 million a year? 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: That level of detail I have not really contemplated. However, in other jurisdictions in 
which these sorts of schemes are in place, there is no recoup by the company to the government. The idea of this 
plan is to provide an incentive for exploration. It will be $80 million over four years. Some of the money is being 
allocated to companies on a cost-sharing basis, I suppose, to encourage exploration, particularly on greenfield 
sites and in the more remote parts of the state. In respect of the likelihood of finding something, I do not know 
any geologist who can tell us with any accuracy what the likelihood is. Bearing in mind that Western Australia is 
largely unexplored�which is interesting considering what a significant industry the resource sector in this state 
is�I have no doubt that there will be some significant discoveries in the future. Whether those discoveries will 
come out of the PACE scheme I do not know. I hope they do. I do not think we will be asking the companies to 
give us any money back if they do happen to find an el dorado, because they will be paying taxes and royalties 
and so on as a result of their find anyway. This will be, in a sense, an investment by the state to encourage the 
development of new resources. 

Hon PHILIP GARDINER: Is this an option that the minister would consider keeping an open mind on?  

Hon NORMAN MOORE: I am happy to do that, but we are providing these funds as an incentive. I do not 
think it is necessary for us to say to the companies that if they find something, they must give the money back, 
but we can look at that if it is worth contemplating in the future. However, I would be inclined then, if we did do 
that, to say that there should be more co-funded drilling. 

Hon PHILIP GARDINER: In another industry�agriculture�there is what is called �plant breeders� rights�. 
That means that a breeder must give something back from the genetic product of any new plant that is grown. 
The minister might make it equivalent to a royalty, but I am thinking of a similar model in relation to this matter. 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: If a mining company finds an ore body and mines it, it gives the government money 
back through royalties. A royalty is payable on whatever is found, ultimately, and I think that is fair and 
reasonable in this case.  

Hon JON FORD: I agree with the member, and I agree with the minister. If a company benefits from this 
program, it should give the money back and it should be invested back into exploration. My question is on the 
same subject. Is there an underlying strategic approach to this fund? To give an example, does this fund target 
any specific mineralogy market, or is there any particular aspect of prospectivity that is being targeted here? 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: I will ask Dr Griffin to explain the detail of it because he is head of the Geological 
Survey of Western Australia, which is the main beneficiary of this particular project. The $80 million is to be 
expended on a range of different projects, part of which is co-funded, as we talked about a moment ago. But a 
significant amount of it is additional funding for the Geological Survey to explore in an aeromagnetic way�not 
by drilling millions of holes, but by using modern technology to assess the geology of the greenfield areas of 
Western Australia and the largely unexplored parts of the state. The theme behind the funding is that the money 
be allocated and directed towards greenfield sites, as opposed to the brownfield sites that most companies, we 
believe, ought to be drilling themselves. I guess it is fair to say that we want to get a whole lot more information 
about the state�s geology as a result of this program. The important point is that once the Geological Survey does 
its work, the information is then publicly available to all companies that might wish to use it. That is the beauty 
of the Geological Survey; the information and material that it gathers about our geology are made available to 
the industry free of charge�maybe we should look at that�and it is very helpful in the context of providing 
support to the industry. Perhaps Dr Griffin might like to add some further information. 

Dr T. Griffin: I think that the minister has explained very well that the strategic approach is really to go into 
those areas that are severely under-explored, and the reason they are under-explored is that they are covered by 
sand and thin sedimentary layers and the rocks do not outcrop at the surface. One of the very strong techniques 
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we have to look through that surface material is airborne geophysics. A major component of the program is to do 
a lot of airborne geophysics. One thing that is surprising is that we are behind the other states of Australia, such 
as the Northern Territory and South Australia, which have more coverage and more detail than we have in 
Western Australia. I do not think I need to go through the details of the program�it is very well publicised�but 
I am happy to do that if the member would like. 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: We will make it available to Hon Jon Ford. 

Hon JON FORD: Given the minister�s recent public recognition of the need to increase the number of safety 
inspectors in the regional sector following the Kenner report, how many new inspectors does the minister believe 
he needs to fund and when can we expect to see those inspectors? 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: The question does not relate to the budget itself, other than the member wanting to 
know what I might do in the future. I do not know to what extent you, Madam Chair, would suggest a question is 
in or out of order. I will find out whether there is a ballpark figure for how many additional staff we will need. 

The CHAIR: Perhaps the member could indicate the source of his question. 

Hon JON FORD: I am referring to the services and key efficiency indicators on page 207. I note that in the 
resources regulation table, the number of full-time equivalent employees is 488 for 2007-08 ongoing. The 
minister has publicly said that we need more inspectors. 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: I do not have a problem answering the question; I just would not want the member 
to be ruled out of order. I do not have an actual number, and the reason I do not have one is that we are not just 
trying to go down a cost-recovery path. That is one option for raising more money. Another option is to seek 
more funds from Treasury. It is not our intention to simply try to get more money and do more of the same with 
more people. We are also looking very carefully at the way in which we deal with mine safety across the board. 
The member will be aware, having been responsible for this area, of what he would have said to the Treasurer 
when he was the minister about seeking additional staff. He will be aware that the petroleum industry operates 
under a safety case regime. A fair amount of work is being done by the agency and by others to look at whether 
some form of safety case regime, modified or otherwise, in the mining industry might be more appropriate than 
the regulatory framework that we operate under now. Going down that path or doing the job in other ways may 
not necessarily result in more staff, but it may. However, it also may result in doing things differently and using 
funds in a different way; I do not know. All I am saying to the member is that we are about finding out how we 
can better deliver mine safety in Western Australia and how we can get more funds to do that. I can assure the 
member that once we have finalised our approach, the member will be the first to know. 

[4.50 pm] 

Hon JON FORD: On the matter of cost recovery, who in the minister�s department is looking at that model and 
when will that assessment be finished? 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: That has nothing whatsoever to do with the budget. Besides, it is inappropriate to 
inform the member of which officials are working on which projects. It is of no consequence to the member. 

Hon JON FORD: It has an impact on the budget. From what I have seen, there is no extra funding for mine 
safety in the budget. There is, however, $80 million for exploration. All I can see are cuts in the department�s 
safety and regulatory functions. Although I accept the minister�s argument that we must do things differently�I 
support that�I want to know where the money is. Who is carrying out the study? 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: Without providing names, the department itself is working its way through this. A 
number of people in the department have significant expertise in this field. The member would know who they 
are because he has probably worked with them. They are working together. The director general will make a 
recommendation to me. That has not consumed any more money than the department already consumes. It is 
carrying out its functions within its current appropriations. When a recommendation has been made to me, I will 
consider whether I need further supplementary funding or whether we will go to a cost-recovery model. 

Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: I refer again to the royalties for regions initiatives on page 204 of the Budget 
Statements. The minister indicated that some money has been provided to various companies. As a question on 
notice, will the minister and the department provide the names of the companies to which that money has gone 
and which minerals those companies are seeking that require part funding? 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: Is the member referring to the co-funded drilling program? 

Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: Yes. 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: For this program, we have already called for applications for the first round of co-
funded assistance and have received 168 applicants. The department is currently working through those 
applications and will recommend to me which companies should be funded. I think we will probably have an 
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answer to that next week. We intend to make that public. The member will appreciate that because it is 
government money that is assisting companies to drill for minerals, it will be managed very carefully by a 
probity auditor. I am very anxious to make sure that this is done in an absolutely proper way, because some 
people will get money and some will not. It might be suggested that a friend got the money rather than someone 
else. The probity auditor will provide a completely independent scrutiny of the process. The names of the 
companies and which minerals they are looking for will be made public next week. 

Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: I refer to a question on notice to which we got an answer concerning volume 1 of the 
Budget Statements. The answer to the third question was that the Department of Mines and Petroleum proposed 
to spend approximately $680 000 on sites for carbon storage and sequestration and proposed to spend a further 
$230 000 in the future years. Given the importance of that project, why is there a reduction in the amount that is 
to be spent in future years? Is that a significant enough amount, given the amount that was spent on the federal 
Cooperative Research Centres program to look for geosequestration sites?  

Hon NORMAN MOORE: I will quickly say this: I was in Collie recently to announce a joint funding 
arrangement between the coal companies and the government to look at a site between Harvey and Bunbury for 
geosequestration. I think it is about $600 000, if I remember rightly, for that project. It will be a desk study done 
by an international company to indicate whether that site is suitable for geosequestration in the future. If it is 
found to be prospective, consideration will be given to additional funding for the drilling of a well to see what is 
down there if it meets the desk study conclusions. However, what we are doing here is basically looking at what 
is available to Western Australia for geosequestration purposes for the coal industry, bearing in mind that the 
coal industry and the associated coal-fired power stations in the south west are an integral part of our energy 
supply system. The advice given to me was that future coal-fired power stations in that part of the world, if it is 
possible for geosequestration in the future, will be built to allow carbon capture, storage and transfer, and that is 
why it is important to identify the site now. We have not gone much beyond that, I do not think. Perhaps Dr 
Griffin can add to that. 

Dr T. Griffin: The figure there is in relation to work we have in train. Some of it is to do with the Gorgon 
project and assessing the capacity for the site on Barrow Island to carry the extra CO2 and also whether it is a 
secure site into the future. The expenditure in the out years is based on the staff who are involved in looking at 
these aspects of our work, and there may be a case in the out years for us to spend some additional money on 
doing some assessment of these sites; so that number will increase, but we have not actually allocated any money 
to CCS work in subsequent years. In addition to that, part of the work that those staff are involved with is 
looking at what the federal government is offering, trying to put Western Australia in a very good position to 
take advantage of that federal money, and getting some of that project money into Western Australia to enhance 
our capacity to understand the opportunities for carbon capture and storage. 

Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: In relation to the Gorgon project, that was funded out of the federal CRC; therefore, 
what was the requirement or the need to provide any extra funding to the Gorgon project for carbon 
sequestration evaluation? 

Dr T. Griffin: The Gorgon project work is done for our department, the Department of Mines and Petroleum, 
because the department is putting up a proposal to get approval to capture and store the CO2, or to store the CO2, 
off Barrow Island. We needed to be confident that that could happen in a safe and secure way, so we have had 
the work done ourselves. My understanding is that we will recover that money back from the Gorgon project 
people in the long run, but it was seen that if we were going to do that work, it was better for us to do it 
independently of the company doing it, and so the government took on that work. 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: Does the member understand that it is under a state agreement act and the state has a 
particular interest? 

Hon ROBIN CHAPPLE: Yes. 

The CHAIR: Members, I am aware that we are very close to the time, but I did promise Hon Jock Ferguson one 
last question. 

Hon JOCK FERGUSON: I shall be quick. I go back to the issue of the PACE�plan for accelerating 
exploration�program. 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: It is actually the EIS�exploration incentive scheme. It is PACE in South Australia. 
I am sorry, I misled the member before. 

Hon JOCK FERGUSON: That is okay. As long as we both know what we are talking about, that is fine. How 
are the applicants assessed, and who makes the decision at the end of the day on which applicants are successful? 

Hon NORMAN MOORE: I ask Dr Griffin, who heads the Geological Survey of Western Australia, to respond. 
It is making the decisions. 
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Dr T. Griffin: There was a lot of press publicity about people being encouraged to put in applications for this 
co-funded drilling. There was a clear cut-off date when those applications came in. The applications had to be in 
a certain form and the information on that was on the web; everybody had access to it. Once those applications 
came in, we recruited three industry people who had no association with us, and had no association with people 
putting in applications either. In one case, a person had experience in applying for co-funded drilling in South 
Australia, so that person had experience in doing this. The group of industry people have had a very rigorous 
process of assessing these applications�as the minister said, there has been a probity auditor looking over their 
shoulders as they have gone through this process�and they have made recommendations to the department on 
who should be the successful applicants. 

The CHAIR: I am sorry, members, we are already five minutes over time. If members have further questions, 
please submit them and they will be answered within five working days. I thank the minister and his advisers. 
We will now move to the next division.  

[5.00 pm] 
 


